HEARING OF THE DEPUTY PRIME MINISTER AND MINISTER OF INTERIOR TSVETAN TSVETANOV AT THE COMMITTEE ON EUROPEAN AFFAIRS AND OVERSIGHT OF THE EUROPEAN FUNDS, NOVEMBER 10, 2010
Tsvetan Tsvetanov, Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Interior: Dear MPs! In respect of the request of the Committee to present a report on the Schengen Facility progress, I have prepared a piece of information that I will show in а chronological form, so that each of us can make a judgment on where we were, where are we now and what is the real prospect of accession to Schengen.
We all know that the Schengen Facility was created under Art. 32 of the Treaty of accession of Bulgaria and Romania to the European Union to finance the activities at the new external borders of the European Union. In this regard, the total amount allocated by the European Commission to Bulgaria for the period 2007 - 2009 is 239.5 MEUR. After updating the prices this amount has become 258 MEUR, of which at least 50 percent must be used for the Schengen part, i.e. directed to activities at the external borders.
The institutional framework and the management and control system of the funds have been set by Council of Ministers Decree 84/17.04.2007. Managing Authority is the Interdepartmental Committee on management, monitoring and control of the Schengen Facility. It is chaired by the Minister of Interior and comprises the Deputy Minister of Finance, the Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs, the Deputy Chairman of State Agency “National Security” and a representative of the Council of Ministers Administration. Certifying Authority is the National Fund Directorate at the Ministry of Finance. Audit Authority is the Audit of EU Funds Executive Agency to the Minister of Finance.
The overall coordination of the preparation and development of the National Indicative Programme 2007- 2009 has been implemented by the Ministry of Interior.
The equipment planned in the National Indicative Programme 2007 - 2009 is aimed at an integrated approach of border control implementation and in particular to build integrated systems for control and monitoring of the Bulgarian-Turkish and the Black Sea borders.
The national systems should be connected with the European system in 2012. Of particular importance is the successful completion of the Black Sea border monitoring system, because part of the project is building a unitary national center through which the information will reach Frontex in real time.
-ID control equipment and second line of the border crossings control equipment. This equipment is aimed at countering attempts to enter the country through the border crossing points with false or forged documents.
-Supply of patrol ships for guarding the Black Sea border - a 200-ton, two 60-ton and two 20-ton ships, 6 power boats for controlling the Danube River.
-Supply of three helicopters. Through the implementation of this activity the Republic of Bulgaria has introduced aerial surveillance, which is part and element of the integrated approach for securing our border.
-Construction of a specialized facility for legal immigrants’ accommodation near the Bulgarian-Turkish border – in the town of Lyubimets.
-Training and education of the police officers in the field of the Schengen acquis and its practical application, which is a guarantee of success.
-Supply of equipment for combating organized crime and terrorism, particularly equipment for the special police operations and automated car equipment for the police teams.
-Expanding the TETRA digital radio communication system of the Ministry of Interior;

-Investment support for the preparation of Bulgaria for accession to the Schengen Information System which will allow automated access to the European database of wanted persons and objects.
Now is the time to thank you for adopting in the second reading the amendments to the Ministry of Interior Act, which fully covers the purely legal aspect of being part of the Schengen Information System as an application.
-Investment support for the preparation of Bulgaria for accession to the Visa Information System and training of the staff working in the consular offices.
The total budget of the National Indicative Programme 2007 - 2009 is 161 MEUR excluding VAT.
Based on the National Indicative Programme 2007 – 2009, Annual Indicative Programmes have been developed.
The 2007 Annual Indicative Programme 2007 is at the amount of 67 499 000 EUR.

The 2008 Annual Indicative Programme 2008 is at the amount of 71 491 000 EUR.

The 2009 Annual Indicative Programme had to be at the amount of 22 010 000 EUR. But I will say what the actual figures for the National Indicative Programme 2007 - 2009 are since August 2009, when the new Bulgarian government began to function.

The review and analysis which we performed showed a very big delay. The facts were most alarming for us: there wasn’t a single contract under the 2007 Annual Indicative Programme. In 2008, the supply of 200 vehicles with normal roadability at the amount of 1 840 000 EUR was contracted. This figure represents contracting of 1.43% under the National Indicative Programme 2007-2009 for the Schengen Facility.
In 2009, from January, 1 until the end of August the contracts signed amounted to 31 MEUR. In other words, the total absorption under the National Indicative Programme was 24 % - highly insufficient in relation to what was envisaged by the decision of the European Commission that contracts under the National Indicative Programme could be signed no later than December 31, 2009. It is obvious that we only had five months to be able to absorb the remaining percentage, which was absolutely impossible in such a short period of time.
Together with the Ministry of Finance, we created and developed a unified plan allowing us to optimize the work in regard to the weaknesses that both Bulgaria and Romania have. That included appealing of many ongoing procedures for the respective technical equipment which had to be bought.
In letters to the Chairman of the Supreme Administrative Court and the Commission for Protection of Competition, we have expressed the desire for the procedures which are appealed and challenged to be considered with priority by the respective institutions. That means we have an opportunity to absorb more funds from the European Commission. Otherwise, we need to look for national funding which the state must provide for the same purpose.
In this respect, with the measures we took, the results of our cooperation with the Ministry of Finance and the actual figures we have to date, we are now talking about 100% absorption and contracts signed under the Schengen Facility.
What bothered both Bulgaria and Romania in relation to the political processes in 2009 was the possibility to actually prioritize the activities under the Schengen Facility having in mind the campaigns for the European elections and for the National Parliament. Indeed, a considerable amount of time for work under this national priority was wasted.
On October 14, 2009 as a Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Interior, I made a request to the European Commission for extending the deadline for contracting from December 31, 2009 to March, 2010.
These actions were coordinated with the Romanian side through the position and by the support we received from the Prime Ministers of Bulgaria and Romania at the respective summits and meetings with the Prime Ministers of other European Union countries to seek their support and actually be able to absorb the external border funds provided by the European Commission.

This decision was a fact in December 2009, giving us three more months to get technologically ready to absorb the European Commission funds.

Now is the time to make a correction. The funding under the Schengen Facility amounted to 161 MEUR. Being concerned that we could not absorb it until the end of the year, with a Council of Ministers decision and the coordinated action of the Ministry of Finance it was made possible for part of the money /about 30 MEUR/ to be added to the financial balance of the country and the rest of it to be absorbed under the Schengen Facility.
We made the commitment that with the ongoing procedures in Bulgaria we will create the conditions to absorb 161 MEUR to cover the Schengen Facility and everything related to it as a commitment of the country. In this regard, with a Council of Ministers decision an additional 56 million Leva national funding was granted so that we can actually fulfill the commitment and sign the contracts under these procedures with all the companies.
What is important for me to be pointed out, is that out of all the contracts signed by October 31, 2010 for supply of equipment, construction and services at the total amount of 90 619 000 EUR excluding VAT, successfully completed at this time are the following:
- Supply of ship equipment to improve the border control effectiveness of the Black Sea;

- Supply of power boats for the border control of the Danube River;

- Supply of helicopters for aerial surveillance as an element of the integrated control of the external borders of the European Union;

- Supply of vehicles with high and normal roadability for border control purposes;

- Supply of equipment for ID control;

          - Supply of hardware and software system tools for the preparation of Bulgaria for accession to the Schengen Information System.
These are among the most important compensatory measures taken in response to the control abolition at the internal borders to ensure the security of the EU citizens.
Now is the time to say that with the efforts of the Institute of Computer Technology to the Ministry of Interior and all the colleagues working in the International Operational Police Cooperation Directorate, the national component of the SIS has already started functioning in Bulgaria since November, 5.

 By November 30, 2010 it is expected that contracts at the total amount of 42 677 000 EUR, excluding VAT, should be completed, as follows:
- Construction of Bulgaria's first integrated system for monitoring the entire Black Sea border;
-  Education and training of police officers in the field of the Schengen acquis;

- Construction of a specialized facility for legal immigrants’ accommodation near the Bulgarian-Turkish border – in the town of Lyubimets.
The payments to date are at the amount of over 89 million MEUR, including VAT. The estimated amount of payments to be made by the end of the year is formed by the total amount of contracted funds less the amounts of the penalties for late contract completion and the amounts of the contracts signed and funded under Annex 1 of the Council of Ministers Decree № 17 of February 15, 2010 with completion deadline beyond the end of 2010.
Having that in mind, the remaining estimated payments under the Schengen Facility amount to approximately 60 MEUR, including VAT.
At the moment, the verification process of the costs under the Schengen Facility is under way, pending their certification by the National Fund Directorate at the Ministry of Finance. In 2011, the monitoring activities and evaluation of the Schengen Facility implementation will continue, together with the preparation and dispatch of the required reports to the European Commission, according to the European Commission Decision № 1417 of 2007.
Ladies and Gentlemen, this is the information in brief which we have at present. I can say that after all the conversations I've personally had with the Ministers of Interior, the Prime Minister of the country and MEPs in the European Parliament, I hope that for all of us as politicians, regardless of what political party we belong to, this is a truly unifying national priority because it is in the interest of Bulgaria and the Bulgarian society.
This is the situation at the moment. Almost all the countries consolidate on the accession of Bulgaria and Romania to the Schengen Area. Naturally, the last expert evaluation on the SIS is to be conducted in the beginning of December. I am convinced that it will be with a positive result.
In the second half of January we expect the visit of the Chairman of Committee on Internal Affairs and Security in the Bundestag Mr. Hans-Peter Uhl. With respect to the talks we’ve had, and the detailed presentation of all that was done towards the fulfillment of our commitments, I believe that Germany, always being extremely accurate in their assessments, will come out with a positive opinion. In fact, such an opinion was personally expressed by the rapporteur on Schengen in the Bundestag.
Another interesting fact is that in the conversations I’ve had with the Ministers of Interior of Hungary and Romania, Hungary expressly stated that our Schengen accession will be one of the priorities during its EU Presidency in 2011. Also at the meetings which the Bulgarian Prime Minister, Mr. Boyko Borisov held with the Prime Minister of Hungary, Mr. Orban, it became clear that Hungary gives us its full support and the Schengen accession will be one of the main priorities of the Hungarian EU Presidency for Bulgaria and Romania.
Naturally, the Bulgarian accession to the Schengen area is related to our readiness with the appropriate technical tools that can actually secure the external border. Currently, expert and ministers debates are conducted on the possibility of stronger Turkish migration pressure.
I can also say that Bulgaria joined the Frontex call for coordination. We have sent Bulgarian teams to support the Greek border police in their work against the migration pressure from Turkey. We have performed various activities to strengthen our borders as well.
What I think is important and what will be an advantage in all the extra visits that will be made at the border crossing points is that we are currently installing the REVEN system. It scans 100 % of the cargo on the trucks entering Bulgaria through the external border and will give us more hope and certainty that there will be no hidden persons in the trucks passing through the country. This technical equipment has been shown personally to MEPs and representatives of the European Commission. At present, it functions very effectively on the Slovakian-Ukrainian border. I hope that with the ongoing procedures for buying 4 pieces of this technical equipment all of our external border checkpoints will be equipped. That will guarantee 100 % security and will not allow hidden persons such as illegal immigrants to enter the European Union.

I do not know whether it is necessary to quote all the figures related to the ongoing procedures. But what I consider really positive is the fact that the Ministry of Interior signed a Memorandum with Open Society Foundation, requesting additional monitoring to be done by NGO sector, on all the procedures performed in the Ministry of Interior, and everything related to our Schengen commitment. With the assistance of Open Society such monitoring is being conducted in Romania as well.

According to the interim report, which was made public just three weeks ago, the commitments which the government has made are being fulfilled. Out of 40 objectives, just 2 or 3 are still in the process of completion. But I hope that when we receive the final report which will be presented in the beginning of January by Open Society, we will be able to familiarize ourselves with the assessment of the NGO sector, which serves as an additional guarantee for everything the Government and respectively, the Ministry of Interior together with Ministry of Finance is doing. Thank you.

Monika Panayotova, Chairwoman, Committee on European Affairs and Oversight of the European Funds: Thank you as well, Mr. Tsvetanov. I would like to give additional information on the invitations made by the National Assembly. Today, an invitation was made on behalf of our Committee to the Chairman of the Committee on European Affairs of the Bundestag, Mr. Gunther Krichbaum to visit our country next year, focusing namely on the accession of Bulgaria to the Schengen Area.
Moreover, I had the opportunity to be in France last week and to visit both Chambers- the Senate and the National Assembly. During the meeting of the Committee on European Affairs of the Senate I called upon our French colleagues to support Bulgaria’s accession to Schengen and so I did in my talks with the Chairman of the Committee on European Affairs of the National Assembly. Because treating Bulgaria as a rightful member of the EU on the road to full integration actually has a political, mainly a moral impact on our country. That’s what I wanted to add in this regard.
You have the floor to make an addition, Mr. Tsvetanov.

Tsvetan Tsvetanov: Certainly, one of the main objectives of the Ministry of Interior is to provide a serious training for the staff which is in direct relation to the fulfillment of the government’s and country’s commitments. 

Now is the time to underline that it was a great pleasure for me when I became Minister of Interior to be able to consult with the adviser of the former Minister, Mr. Goering. As he had come to work under an agreement between The Federal Ministry of Interior of Germany and The Ministry of Interior of Bulgaria, it was possible for me to extend the stay of this representative of the German Federal Government as a result of my correspondence and talks with Minister Schaeuble and Minister De Maiziere.  His assistance definitely supports the activities, control and work coordination of the Ministry of Interior staff.  
In this regard, here are some of the materials elaborated by all the experts who are related to training the staff. These information boards will be given to all the Ministry of Interior Departments and each of the employees will be provided with a brochure with the same content which becomes a guide for their activities. 
I’d like to express my gratitude to the Swiss Government which co-financed the realization of this initiative together with the Hanns Seidel Foundation. I consider it part of the everyday staff training. 
We have made it possible for all the employees to access the system via their personal e-mails which will be registered by the respective administrators. Thus, they will be able to educate themselves using internet connection any time they find convenient. Everything is done in the most modern way. I believe, this makes it easier for the employees and gives them extra motivation for training. Thank you.  
Monika Panayotova: Thank you, Mr. Deputy Prime Minister.
Dear colleagues, now it’s your turn to ask questions. You have the floor Ms. Plugchieva.
Meglena Plugchieva, Deputy Chairwoman, Committee on European Affairs and Oversight of the European Funds, Socialist party: I would allow myself just one note. Dear Mr. Deputy Prime Minister, Ms. Deputy Minister, Government representatives, colleagues!
First, the progress and the results of the work in the last year are obvious. There is no doubt about it. A good thing is that “Schengen” stands as a national priority which has to be politically unbiased and supported with consensus. Therefore, I believe that all the colleagues from the Committee on European Affairs and Oversight of the European Funds present today, especially the members of the COSAC delegation, in our talks in Brussels and all the meetings with our colleagues from the EU Parliaments, have been in the same position: to demonstrate, placard and prove the results of the country and to advocate, insist and lobby in the good sense of the word for the accession of Bulgaria to the Schengen Area in 2011. 
What I lacked a bit in your very comprehensive report was the continuity on the Schengen matter. If you had put a little more emphasis on that continuity, it would have been better in regard to the national consensus. This is my personal remark anyway.
What I want to pay attention to is that in all political talks held by the Government as well as the Parliament it’s good to stand for the position of separating the two topics: the Schengen accession and the Cooperation and Verification Mechanism (CVM). Because the positive attitude of Germany is not being shared to the same extent by other Member States which I wouldn’t quote by name right now.   
Therefore, I believe that in this regard we should continue working, unite our efforts and give our best to demonstrate in practice everything Bulgaria has achieved in the preparation for accession to Schengen, not mixing the topic with the cooperation and verification mechanism. This is in our national interest. Thank you. .

Monika Panayotova: You have the floor, Mr. Tsvetanov.
Tsvetan Tsvetanov: I’d just like to make an addition to Ms. Plugchieva’s recommendations: I certainly pay tribute to continuity and the opportunity work with the adviser, Mr. Goering. We’ve started at 1.43 % absorption under the Schengen Facility to reach 100 % absorption at present. 
Thank you for the opportunity to do what is actually called continuity.

Regarding what you said about the verification mechanism, I can assure you, having in mind the conversations on the topic with all the Member States, that currently there might be just one Member State with such a position. But I believe that eventually after the consensus reached and discussions held it will abort this notion too.
Monika Panayotova: Thank you, Mr. Deputy Prime Minister.
I’d like to wish you to realize 100 % absorption by the end of the year and during the Hungarian EU Presidency to congratulate ourselves upon the success achieved. The information from your Report will be included in the Annual Report of the Committee on European Affairs and Oversight of the European Funds about the EU funds absorption in the part for the Schengen Facility. Thank you for your participation today.
. 
PAGE  
1

